
2018	Kansas	Statutes

68-2314b. Transportation	 works	 for	 Kansas	 program;	 projects;	 programs.	 (a)	 In	 order	 to	 plan,
develop	 and	 operate	 or	 coordinate	 the	 development	 and	 operation	 of	 the	 various	 modes	 and	 systems	 of
transportation	within	 the	 state,	 the	 secretary	 of	 transportation	 is	 hereby	 authorized	 and	 directed	 to	 initiate	 a
transportation	works	for	Kansas	program.

(b) The	 transportation	 works	 for	 Kansas	 program	 shall	 provide	 for	 the	 construction,	 improvement,
reconstruction	 and	 maintenance	 of	 the	 state	 highway	 system.	 The	 program	 shall	 provide	 for	 the	 selection	 of
projects	which	will	 allow	 for	 the	 flexibility	 to	meet	 emerging	 and	 economic	 needs.	 Program	expenditures	may
include,	but	not	be	limited	to,	the	following:

(1) Preservation	 projects	 to	 efficiently	 maintain	 a	 safe	 state	 highway	 system	 in	 its	 original	 or	 improved
condition.	It	is	the	intent	of	the	legislature	that	bridges	and	pavement	condition	of	the	state	highway	system	be
maintained	or	improved	as	determined	by	the	Kansas	department	of	transportation's	performance	measures;

(2) expansion	and	economic	opportunity	projects,	which	 include	additions	 to	 the	 transportation	 system	or
which	 improve	 access,	 relieve	 congestion	 and	 enhance	 economic	 development	 opportunities.	 The	 Kansas
department	 of	 transportation	 shall	 develop	 and	 utilize	 criteria	 for	 the	 selection	 of	 expansion	 and	 economic
opportunity	projects,	except	for	projects	funded	by	build	America	bonds,	no	expansion	and	economic	opportunity
projects	shall	be	selected	prior	 to	February	1,	2011.	The	selection	criteria	shall	 include,	but	not	be	 limited	 to,
engineering	 and	 traffic	 data,	 local	 consultation,	 geographic	 distribution	 and	 an	 economic	 impact	 analysis
evaluation;

(3) modernization	projects,	which	include	improvements	to	the	transportation	system	by	widening	lanes	or
shoulders,	 making	 geometric	 improvements,	 upgrading	 interchanges	 or	 building	 rail	 grade	 separations	 to
improve	 the	safety,	condition	or	service	of	 the	highway	system.	The	Kansas	department	of	 transportation	shall
develop	and	utilize	criteria	for	the	selection	of	modernization	projects.	The	selection	criteria	shall	include,	but	not
be	limited	to,	engineering	data,	local	consultation	and	geographic	distribution;	and

(4) not	more	than	one	highway	demonstration	project	for	the	purpose	of	evaluating	the	design-build	concept
which	may	include	financing,	design,	construction	and	performance	guarantee.	Such	demonstration	project	shall
be	conducted	in	Johnson	or	Wyandotte	county.	The	secretary	is	authorized	to	procure	such	demonstration	project
in	the	same	manner	as	engineering	services	are	procured	under	K.S.A.	75-5801	et	seq.,	and	amendments	thereto,
and	 such	 demonstration	 project	 need	 not	 comply	 with	 the	 provisions	 of	 K.S.A.	 68-410	 or	 75-430a,	 and
amendments	thereto,	or	any	other	applicable	statute	to	the	procurement	of	state	highway	construction	contracts.
The	secretary	of	transportation	shall	provide	a	cost/benefit	analysis	of	such	demonstration	project	to	the	standing
committees	on	transportation	of	the	house	of	representatives	and	the	senate	on	completion	of	such	demonstration
project.

The	department	of	transportation	shall	develop	criteria	for	the	incorporation	of	practical	improvements	into
designs	of	the	projects	specified	in	this	subsection.

(c) The	 transportation	works	 for	Kansas	 program	 shall	 provide	 for	 assistance,	 including	 credit	 and	 credit
enhancements,	 to	 cities	 and	 counties	 in	 meeting	 their	 responsibilities	 for	 the	 construction,	 improvement,
reconstruction	and	maintenance	of	the	roads	and	bridges	not	on	the	state	highway	system.	These	expenditures
may	include,	but	not	be	limited	to,	the	following:

(1) Apportionment	 of	 the	 special	 city	 and	 county	 highway	 fund	 to	 assist	 cities	 and	 counties	 with	 their
responsibilities	for	roads	and	bridges	not	on	the	state	highway	system;

(2) programs	to	share	federal	aid	with	cities	and	counties	to	assist	with	their	responsibilities	for	roads	and
bridges	not	on	the	state	highway	system;

(3) programs	to	assist	cities	with	the	maintenance	of	city	connecting	links	as	specified	in	K.S.A.	68-416,	and
amendments	thereto,	and	local	partnership	programs	to	resurface	or	geometrically	improve	city	connecting	links
or	to	promote	economic	development;

(4) programs	to	assist	cities	and	counties	with	railroad	crossings	of	roads	not	on	the	state	highway	system;
or

(5) programs	that	allow	local	governments	to	exchange	federal	aid	funds	for	state	funds.
(d) The	transportation	works	for	Kansas	program	shall	provide	for	a	railroad	program	to	provide	assistance

in	 accordance	 with	 K.S.A.	 75-5040	 through	 75-5050,	 and	 amendments	 thereto,	 for	 the	 preservation	 and
revitalization	of	rail	service	in	the	state.

(e) The	transportation	works	for	Kansas	program	shall	provide	for	an	aviation	program	to	provide	assistance
for	 the	 planning,	 constructing,	 reconstructing	 or	 rehabilitating	 the	 facilities	 of	 public	 use	 general	 aviation
airports,	in	accordance	with	K.S.A.	75-5061,	and	amendments	thereto.

(f) The	 transportation	 works	 for	 Kansas	 program	 shall	 provide	 for	 public	 transit	 programs	 to	 aid	 elderly
persons,	persons	with	disabilities	 and	 the	general	public,	 in	 accordance	with	K.S.A.	 75-5032	 through	75-5038,
and	amendments	thereto,	and	K.S.A.	75-5051	through	75-5058,	and	amendments	thereto.

(g) The	 transportation	 works	 for	 Kansas	 program	 shall	 provide	 for	 a	 multimodal	 economic	 development
program	to	provide	transportation	improvement	assistance	for	transportation-sensitive	economic	opportunities	on
a	local	or	a	regional	basis.

(h) The	 secretary	 of	 transportation	 shall,	 using	 the	 department	 of	 transportation	 selection	 methods	 and
criteria,	determine	the	projects	to	be	selected	for	inclusion	under	the	transportation	works	for	Kansas	program.

History: L.	2010,	ch.	156,	§	1;	June	3.


